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Dear Sir 

Rail Review: Initial Submission 

 

England’s Economic Heartland is the Sub-national Transport Body for the area stretching from 

Swindon, through Oxfordshire, Milton Keynes across to Cambridgeshire, and from 

Northamptonshire across to Hertfordshire. 

The Forum debated the Rail Review at its meeting on 7th December, at which it had the benefit 

of a presentation from a member of the Review team. 

Whilst the Forum welcomed the Review it was particularly disappointed – given the key role 

that the rail network has to play in delivering the ambition for the Heartland – that there is no 

geographical representation for the region on the review’s Expert Challenge Panel.  Given the 

region’s identification by the Government as being a national economic priority, this 

disappointment is heightened by the inclusion of representatives from other regions. 

The Forum therefore explicitly requests that the membership of the Panel be 

amended to include a representative from the Heartland region. 

The Forum approved an initial submission to the Review itself.  It has committed itself to 

undertaking further work over the coming months with a view to making a further submission 

in due course. 

In the meantime the Forum, supported by the EEH Business Unit, is keen to be actively 

engaged in the work of the Review and would welcome early and ongoing involvement with the 

Review team. 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Mayor Dave Hodgson 

Chair, Strategic Transport Forum 

 

 

Williams Rail Review 

 

 

 

By Email 

EEH Business Unit 

c/o Buckinghamshire County Council 

County Hall 

Walton Street 

Aylesbury 

HP20 1UA 

Date: 7th January 2019 
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RAIL REVIEW: INITIAL SUBMISSION  

January 2019 

 

1. Context  

1.1. England’s Economic Heartland Strategic Transport Forum welcomes the announcement of 

the Rail Review.  The Forum is the Sub-national Transport Body for the Heartland region: 

identified by Government as a national priority in terms of the ambition to realise its 

economic potential in a way that achieves net betterment. 

1.2. It is absolutely critical that in focusing on the rail industry the review does not become 

too inwardly focused.  The rail industry is a vital component of the wide transport 

system, a system that needs to be developed in support of the delivery of planned 

growth.  It is therefore essential that in forming its views on the future of the rail 

industry the Review begins by working with key strategic partners external to the 

industry -  such as the Sub-national Transport Bodies – to better define the role of the 

rail industry within that wider transport system.   

2. Strategic Considerations 

2.1. The review must most definitely not become simply a question of reviewing structures 

within the rail industry. 

2.2. Whilst is undoubtedly true that the current system has resulted in significant investment 

in new rolling stock and that there continues to be considerable investment made in rail 

infrastructure, the existence of flaws in the system manifests itself in a number of ways: 

i. The critical role of the rail system in enabling the delivery of planned growth is not 

properly reflected in developing the specification for passenger services. 
 

The Government has indicated it is supportive of the ambition (identified by the 

National Infrastructure Commission) of doubling, if not tripling, the economy across 

the Heartland and of doing so in a way that delivers ‘net betterment’ to the region.  
 

Achieving this ambition is not ‘business as usual’.  Notwithstanding the rise of the 

digital economy, growth on the scale identified by the National Infrastructure 

Commission is transformational and will require investment in additional transport 

infrastructure and services. 
 

In this context, the rail system – both passenger and freight services – must play an 

even greater role in enabling the delivery of planned growth.   It must do so as part 

of a truly integrated and co-ordinated approach to investment in our transport 

infrastructure and the services that use them.   
 

We should look to invest in rail infrastructure and services as a means of connecting 

people and places with opportunities and services.  We should look to invest in new 

rail infrastructure and services linked with planned growth ahead of need as a 
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means of enabling more sustainable travel patterns to be possible right from the 

start. 
 

Our approach to investing across the transport system must avoid situations where 

investment designed to achieve more sustainable travel patterns is then 

undermined by investment in other parts of that system.  In particular investment 

in strategic rail schemes (such as East West Rail) should not inadvertently be 

undermined by parallel investment in strategic highway schemes (such as the 

proposed ‘expressway’).  
 

Our focus for the transport system must be to provide the user (both as individuals 

and as businesses) with reliable and affordable choices from a transport system – 

the rail industry must be viewed as an integral part of that system, not a discrete 

entity in its own right. 
 

Our approach should be driven by the need to focus on delivering this as an 

outcome.  We must reassess whether the current distinction between capital and 

revenue investment inadvertently acts against the need on providing infrastructure 

and services that meet the user need. 
 

ii. Our approach to the long-term planning and development of our rail network must 

evolve quickly in order to better address the need for it to support the changing 

spatial geography of England’s Economic Heartland. 
 

It is an indisputable fact that our current approach to long-term planning and 

development continues to be dominated by an over-emphasis on routes and 

services that spin out radially from London.  Any proposal for devolution of the rail 

industry based on the historic network of radial routes and services runs the severe 

risk of perpetuating this focus thereby running counter to broader Government 

ambitions for a rebalancing of the economy nationally. 
 

Moreover it also runs the severe risk of undermining broader ambitions for regions 

such as England’s Economic Heartland. 
 

The National Infrastructure Commission’s report into the Oxford – Milton Keynes – 

Cambridge corridor highlighted the once-in-a-generation opportunity to use the 

delivery of an east-west multi-modal spine (of which the delivery of East West Rail 

is an integral part) to achieve a step change in connectivity.  The Commission went 

on to set out how improved connectivity across the region was essential to it 

realising its economic potential. 
  

It is important to recognise that East West Rail is not just about improving east-

west connectivity: it is integral to improving connectivity in the round.  The 

intersection of East West Rail with the historic main-lines centred on London 

provides a unique opportunity to provide new travel opportunities that are not only 

more relevant to residents and businesses across the region but which avoid the 

inconvenience of having to travel into/out of London.  In truth the constraints 

inherent with the latter are such that it is often not an attractive alternative to the 

car.  
 

Another example of how the radial nature of our rail network serves to taint our 

approach to the planning and development of its long-term future is the case of the 

Croxley Rail Link.  In this instance the extension has been seen through the 

Whitehall lens of it being an extension of the London Underground system, whereas 

it also has the potential to create new opportunities for orbital movement linking 

Hertfordshire with Buckinghamshire and beyond.   If seen through the lens of the 

need to reduce pressure on the M25, the potential of such a link warrants further 

consideration as a matter of some priority. 
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All of this serves to emphasise the critical importance of having a genuinely long-

term approach to the planning and development of the rail system – but only if it is 

part of a wider approach that is itself strategic in approach.  One that links 

investment in the rail system with investment in other forms of connectivity (both 

physical and digital), and which links investment in the transport system as a whole 

with consideration of economic growth, which in turn is linked with planning for 

communities. 
 

Experience shows that notwithstanding the good intent, it is not possible to achieve 

such a ‘joined up’ approach within Whitehall.  It requires a strategic approach at the 

regional level: the kind of approach for which the Sub-national Transport Bodies 

have been established. 
 

iii. Our approach also needs to quickly evolve to integrate planning for rail freight, not 

just as part of planning within the rail industry but more broadly as part of the wider 

transport system. 
 

In taking forward the work on the overarching Transport Strategy one of the first 
pieces of technical work commissioned has been a Freight and Logistics Study.  The 
rationale here was quite simple: given the primary focus for the Heartland is 
realising the economic potential of the region, then understanding the future 
requirements of the business community when it comes to freight and logistics is 
absolutely critical.  As an aside it is perhaps worth recalling that the original driver 
for investment in railways was the transportation of freight. 

 

At a strategic level the London Mayor’s Transport Strategy sets out his ambition to 

remove long-distance through freight movements from the Gospel Oak to Barking 

line: the argument being that this will free up space for additional passenger 

services. 
 

In supporting the London Mayor’s Strategy this Forum emphasised the need to work 

together in ensuring that an alternative strategic route is available to accommodate 

the displaced freight movement. 
 

The East West Rail corridor is a potential alternative and this Forum has signalled its 

desire to work with partners to ensure that it has both the capability and the 

capacity to undertake that role. 
 

At the moment the proposals being developed by the East West Railway Company 

on behalf of the Secretary of State only provide for the capability (in terms of 

avoiding weight restrictions) and current capacity requirements along the corridor.  

Additional investment in capacity would be required in order to accommodate 

diverted freight movements from the Gospel Oak to Barking route. 
 

The challenge at the moment is that the rail industry views investment in freight 

capacity as being driven by market forces.  However, in this instance the ambition 

to redirect freight movements is driven by public sector policy choices.  
 

It is entirely appropriate for the public sector to set the framework within which the 

rail industry is developed but in doing so it must also accept that a consequence of 

such an intervention may be the need for the public sector to make the investment 

on the basis of the wider public good derived from it. 
 

iv. There is a need – through the review – to address barriers that currently exist which 

potentially act against the public interest. 
 

As noted elsewhere, realising the economic potential of the Heartland whilst at the 

same time achieving ‘net betterment’, is not ‘business as usual’.  Our approach to 

the planning and development of the rail network must be as part of a truly 

integrated transport system. 
 

Increasing the attractiveness of public transport will continue to be a key driver of 

any future planning.  There is compelling evidence that shows that convenience and 
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seamless interchange are two of the key concerns for users.  Failure to address 

weaknesses with either of these drivers reduces the attractiveness of alternatives to 

the private car. 
 

The Review should therefore examine the extent to which the fact that competition 

laws prevent a bidder for a rail franchise from explicitly using their ability to run 

local bus services to develop an integrated offer to the public. 
 

Whilst it is appreciated that the current position in this respect is driven by the need 

to avoid encouraging monopoly positions, in an environment where the strategic 

policy driver is to encourage greater use of public transport there is a need to 

review whether it in fact inadvertently acts to suppress use of public transport.  
 

It is acknowledged that provisions within the Bus Services Act provide local 

authorities with the mechanisms for encouraging integration of bus and rail 

services, the Review should explore whether changes in the current competition 

laws might be a more effective mechanism, one that might unlock further 

innovation amongst public transport operators to the benefit of the user. 
 

v. The Review should look to use the establishment of the Sub-national Transport 

Bodies as an opportunity to engage with local partners in a strategic conversation 

on the future of the rail industry. 
 

Government has encouraged the establishment of Sub-national Transport Bodies on 

the basis that they are an effective forum for engagement on strategic transport 

issues.  We would encourage the Review team to build on the momentum achieved 

by the Sub-national Transport Bodies and work closely within them – both 

individually and collectively. 
 

2.3. England’s Economic Heartland Strategic Transport Forum is keen to work closely with the 

Rail Review team as it moves forward with its work. 

2.4. The Government has identified realising the economic potential of the Heartland as being 

a national priority.  An effective and efficient rail network, as part of an integrated 

transport system is essential if that Government’s ambition is to be realised at the pace it 

seeks. 

2.5. We look forward to working with the Review team over the coming months. 

 

January 2019 
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